TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

March 22, 2017
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Paul Goundrey, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen, Paul Carreiro, Nancy Murphy, Chief Straight, Ruth Hook, Michael Gilbert, Deborah Hadlock, Jim McGoff, Deborah McGoff, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen reported receiving one abatement request for the year, and is reviewing it for consideration.  
Allen has begun reviewing the changes to properties reported on the inventory sheets.

Smith asked where things stood in regards to the Avitar tax program.  Adams stated Allen and the tax collector will review and discuss this at a future meeting.

Nancy Murphy – Treasurer
Murphy distributed a Cash Flow Projection report to the Board.  She summarized what the town has for funds in the Mascoma Savings Bank and Woodsville Guaranty Bank and listed pending invoices, appropriations and revenues.  Murphy reviewed a proposed payment plan for school taxes and larger appropriations.  
Adams agreed that spreading out payments is the best plan, however, the only large payment that this cannot work with is Grafton County taxes.

Smith asked if the Highway Block Grant money was for highway projects.  Murphy’s understanding was that those funds are placed in the general fund.

Smith would like the Board to consider some sort of equity loan to assist when there are short falls within the budget.  Murphy stated they were not difficult to set up, but any loan needs to be paid by the end of each year.

Murphy explained she would like to pay a portion of what is due in school taxes in an attempt to get on track with the implementation of a payment plan.  She pointed out that the Free Library traditionally received their entire appropriation at one time, she would like to request quarterly payments as is done for the Social Library.  Smith will speak with the Free Library Trustees regarding this change.

Deborah Hadlock – Tax Collector/Town Clerk
Hadlock reported that she now has all of the tax records and software here at the town office.  She is scheduled to attend three tax collector workshops in the next few weeks.

Adams suggested that she publish her hours, duties and contact information for tax collection as well as town clerk through a mailing so everyone will be aware of the new hours.  He also recommended that for clarity she keep record of when any work done during tax collection hours.
Hadlock stated that she contacted Local Government Center law office with regards to RSA dealing with tax collection and if a second phone is necessary.  She was told that there was no law stating that she was required to have a separate phone line for tax collection.
Michael Gilbert – Emergency Management
Gilbert explained his reason for attending the meeting was to gain approval from the Board for the Emergency Management Performance Grant in the amount of $4,000.00 to update the Town’s Emergency Operations Plan.  There would be no cost to the Town.  Meetings to update the plan would begin in the spring with emergency personnel, department heads and a Selectboard representative as members.
A motion was made to accept the terms of the Emergency Management Performance Grand (EMPG) as presented in the amount of $4,000.00 to update the community’s Local Emergency Operations Plan (LEOP).  Furthermore, the Board acknowledges that the total cost of this project will be $8,000.00, in which the Town will be responsible for a 50% match ($4,000.00). 
Discussion: Gilbert addressed the $4000 by indicating it was a “soft match”. That is the Town would have to provide volunteer labor to produce the required information. The volunteer labor offsets the $4000 so there is not cash outlay by the Town.

Since there was no cash cost to the Town the Selectboard voted to pass the motion to accept the grant.

II.  Old Business

A.  Appointments by the Selectboard
Selectboard Chair:  A motion was made to appoint John Adams as Selectboard Chair.  The motion passed unanimously.

Auditor:  This is a three-year contracted service

Fire Chief:  A motion was made to appoint Terry Straight as Fire Chief.  Smith stated he was against this appointment due to the expense of the department and other options in town.  Adams stated the expenses are done through the budget process not administratively through the Fire Department.  Smith questioned efficiency of the fire department.  J. McGoff felt spending should be reduced and some yearly maintenance was not needed.  Smith went on to state the situation following C. Waterbury’s death and how things were handled still bothered him.  D. McGoff questioned why anyone with a medical condition was allowed to be on the department.

Chief Straight explained that every member of the fire department requires a letter from their physician stating they are fit for duty.  Waterbury’s cardiologist wrote such a letter.

Hook asked how much more spending was required.  Adams stated the Board reviews spending within departments and will continue to do so.

The motion passed, two in favor, one against.

Police Chief:  A motion was made to appoint Christopher Kilmer as Police Chief.  The motion passed.

Road Agent:  A motion was made to appoint Roger Hadlock as Road Agent.  Smith stated he was opposed to the appointment due to complaints he received.  The motion passed, two in favor, one against.

Emergency Management Director:  A motion was made to appoint Michael Gilbert as Emergency Management Director.  The motion passed.
Deputy Treasurer:  A motion was made to appoint Peter Dooley as Deputy Treasurer.  The motion passed.

Niles Fund Committee:  A motion was made to appoint Sheila Conley, Melinda Ricker, David Coker, Ann Green and Ruth Hook to the Niles Fund Committee.  The motion passed.

Tree Warden:  A motion was made to appoint William Wilson as Tree Warden.  The motion passed.

Zoning Board of Adjustment for Flood Plains:  A motion was made to appoint Peter 
Dooley, Paul Messer, Sr. Esther Dobbins Marsh and Shawn Washburn to the Zoning Board of Adjustment for Flood Plains.  The motion passed.

B. Board Reports
Smith reported the Planning Board met and elected Jim McGoff as Chair and Kelley Monahan as Vice Chair.  Two new members were sworn in, Deborah McGoff and Tom Thomson.  The Board discussed how to improve the review of correspondence and it was determined Jim would contact the Road Agent when there is a request for curb cut to be reviewed.  Smith stated that Paul Carriero would be the Orford representative to the State Highway Review Committee.
Smith requested remaining as Selectboard Representative to the Planning Board.

The Board will determine representatives at the next regular meeting.

A motion was made to appoint Paul Carreiro to the Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Transportation Advisory Committee.  The motion passed.

Adams reported meeting with Roger Hadlock and Sandra Marsh regarding access issues at the transfer station.   Marsh stated when there was the need to access the transfer station other than during open hours Hadlock will plan plowing to correspond with her needs.

III. New Business
Adams reported that the Board continues to place a hold on expenditures until taxes are collected in July.  Adams explained warrant article 18 for amending the purchasing policy and how it effects the bridge replacement process.  A review and motion will be done at the next regular meeting.

Adams stated he has asked the Town Attorney and NH Department of Revenue about how to proceed with the amended article 3.  He has not received a clear direction at this time.

A.  Correspondence
The Board received a copy of an email to the Moderator expressing concern of how town meeting was handled and how to improve the process.

Carreiro stated Lyme Moderator places a notice in the town report on how the meeting will be conducted.  Carreiro also wanted stated for the record that he had no knowledge of a paper ballot for the Budget Advisory Committee and did not give permission to have his name on this ballot.
Hook hoped the Board would continue to place one-time purchases on the warrant instead of part of the operating budget.

J. McGoff felt small purchases should be part of the operating budget.

Hook requested town meeting begin at 6:30 PM instead of 7:00 PM.

B. Accounts Payable

C. Other

Smith suggested holding weekly Board meeting.  Adams stated regular meetings are the 2nd and 4th Wednesday of each month.  Goundrey felt the other non-meeting Wednesdays could be used for working meetings which would be very beneficial to accomplishing the necessary work.
The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of March 8, 2017 were approved as amended.

Goundrey informed the Board that AHEAD will be requesting time on a future agenda to discuss the Orford Academy Building.
Adams suggesting reviewing the Board’s To-Do List and calendar at the next meeting.  Adams requested the Board approve him as Board Representative to the Archertown Bridge over Jacobs Brook replacement process.  The Board approved.

Adams and Smith reviewed the responsibility of Board Representatives, the budget process and following the yearly calendar as closely as possible with Goundrey.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:25 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
